TOWN OF MANY

February 20, 2018
Regular Session
The Mayor and Aldermen of the Town of Many met in regular session, Tuesday, February 20, 2018, at 5:15 p.m. at Town Hall.  Present were Mayor Ken Freeman, Mayor Pro-Tem Barbara Peterson; Council Members Gay Corley and Bobbie Jackson.  Absent were council members James Kennedy and Anita Darwin.  Also present were Town Clerk Amie Brown, Police Chief Roger Freeman, Asst. Police Chief DeWayne Brumley and Town Attorney Billy Pickett.
Mayor Ken Freeman called the meeting to order.  Prayer was offered by Gay Corley, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance led by Mayor Freeman.
Minutes:  Minutes for January 23, 2018 Regular session meeting was approved as written with a motion by Gay Corley; seconded by Bobbie Jackson.  Vote unanimous.                   
Amend Agenda:  None
Open to Public Comments relating to items on agenda:  Delmar Derry requested a $50.00 refund of her zoning application fee stating that she was not made aware of the Town’s zoning ordinances or she would not have followed through with the application had she known she did not meet the zoning requirements.  Mayor Freeman agreed to issue her a refund and also stated that in the future before any zoning application is taken we must give the applicant a copy of the Town’s ordinance and they must sign stating they have received it and reviewed it before proceeding with the application. Town Clerk Amie Brown printed the refund check and gave to Mrs. Derry.  Dee Dee Palmer asked about the road repair and parking lot drainage on Nash Street. Mayor Freeman explained that we built up the curb and cleaned out the drain and also went to the Police Jury office and told them there was a problem since we had a drain there and they covered it up when they rebuilt their parking lot there and they said they would handle it.  Mrs. Palmer said there is still a problem and Mayor Freeman suggested she follow up with the Police Jury and she said she would.  Mayor Freeman explained that it is the Town’s road but the Police Jury’s parking lot and the Town has done all we can do.         

Guest(s):   Tripp Dungan with Cleco, Marshall Evans, Jr, Benjamin Shaw
Old Business:  
1.  Introduce Ordinance #1 of 2018 – R-1 District Zoning Exception:
Motion made by Corley; seconded by Peterson. Vote unanimous. 
2.  No littering signs:  A picture of the new no littering signs was provided to the council and Mayor Freeman stated they would be received in about two weeks in time for the March 24th get off your fanny and clean up Many day and they will be placed all over town.  Mayor Freeman also told the council that he encourages them to get their citizens involved in cleaning up their districts; we have contacted the elementary school about forming a youth litter committee and the school is interested and being cooperative and we will have classes with the kids and train them about littering; we are giving out plastic bags for your car to anyone that comes in and also mailing out the bags to all meter holders; asked the Chief to assist in writing litter tickets along with litter officer Bobby Hughes and we will also be training two more litter officers; and we will have an anonymous tip hotline to call.
3.  Discuss Byles property annexation:  Town Attorney Billy Pickett explained that the original ordinance in 2006 does not give a good legal description of the property and needs to be clarified so we are continuing to research information. 
New Business:  
1.  Trash Bash – March 24, 2018:  Mayor Freeman announced that we will be cooperating and participating with the Sabine Parish trash bash in our annual “Get Off Your Fanny And Clean Up Many” Spring cleaning day held on March 24th and asked each council member to get groups together to help cleanup in their districts.  Mayor Freeman also stated that we will be having the no littering signs coming in and asked the council to let him know where they want signs at in their community; we have an anonymous litter hotline to call and report littering; getting with the elementary and junior high school to form a youth litter committee to train and educate children early; and we will call churches and other organizations and see if there are any that want to participate.
2.
United Engines Contracts – 9 Generators - $7,463.00 annual fee; 1 Generator at the airport - $742.00 annual fee:  Motion to deny the contract for the 9 generators and only use them on an “as needed” basis and to accept the contract for the 1 generator at the airport made by Corley; seconded by Peterson. Vote unanimous. 
3. Discussion on Backflow Prevention:  Mayor Freeman explained that right now DHH requires cities over 20,000 people to install backflow preventers which is a device installed from the meter to the house that prevents water coming back into and contaminating the Town’s water system and must be at the homeowner and business owners’ expense, but he wants to be proactive and start planning now.  Once a year we would send out a letter stating that a test is required annually by a trained and licensed plumber.  We have someone from LRWA coming to next month’s meeting to explain and we will also have the local inspector at our next meeting.   
4.   Customer in our territory needing approval to use Sabine Water District instead of Town of Many for water service:   Denied with a motion by Corley; seconded by Jackson. Vote unanimous.  
5.  Approve cost of vaccinations for employees – 6 employees at $380.00 per visit:  Passed with a motion by Corley; seconded by Peterson. Vote Unanimous.  
6.   Reports: Council was presented with the Profit & Loss Performance Budget for January, 2018; the Payables Log for January 2018 with evidence of invoices paid; balanced & reconciled Bank Statements for January 2018; Overtime report through January 2018; Verification of Federal & Louisiana Taxes paid for January 2018; and Verification of  Insurance paid for January 2018.   All reports were accepted as written with motion by   Corley and seconded by Peterson.   Vote unanimous.
7.   Chief’s Report:  Police Chief Freeman presented a report to the Mayor and Council on   activity for the last 30 days for Many Police Department. Recommendation to hire full-time patrol officer Benjamin Shaw with an effective date of February 21, 2018: Passed with a motion by Jackson; seconded by Peterson. Vote unanimous. Recommendation to hire full-time patrol officer Marshall Evans, Jr. with an effective date of February 21, 2018:  Passed with a motion by Peterson; seconded by Jackson. Vote unanimous.  Gay Corley asked the Chief if when he has a recommendation of hiring an officer please provide the council with a copy of the hiring packet at least five days in advance. 
8.    Sales Tax Report:  Gay Corley reported a decrease of (2.64%) over January, 2017
9.    Tourism:  Barbara Peterson gave a report 
10. Economic Development:  James Kennedy is attending the LMA mid-winter conference but the Mayor stated that he instructed the office to get information from the North Louisiana Economic Partnership website that lists “shovel ready” sites and research how we can get recognized.
11.
Airport:  Mayor Freeman reported that the federal and state FAA set a budget for the year and if a municipality has been assigned spending but cannot spend it by a due date they give it to another airport and has reported that we would be getting $950,000.00 from this group because our airport is run so efficiently, plus another $55,000.00 from the state. Our airport has been recognized as the best run airport for a town our size in the state of Louisiana for five consecutive years. We now have 11 planes housed out there with a waiting list of three. We should be back in the federal FAA’s funding in December and the project will be finished by the year 2020 and jet planes will be able to land out there.  Mayor Freeman also reported that he will be in Washington D.C. for a week in March and will meet with the FAA again.
12. Zoning: 315 Lincoln St. – Delmar Derry – Placement of 16x28 mobile home: Recommendation was made by the zoning commission to deny due to not meeting the size requirements for the home and for the property. Passed with a motion by Jackson and seconded by Peterson. Vote Unanimous. 1310 Hawthorne – Porsha Aldredge – Placement of mobile home after the required time limit: Recommendation was made by the zoning commission to approve.  Passed with a motion by Peterson and seconded by Corley.  Vote Unanimous. Mayor Freeman once again stated that in the future we will make sure each applicant receives a copy of our zoning ordinance and sign stating that they have received it. 

13. Grant Report:   A list of current grants was provided. Mayor Freeman asked the Town   Clerk to search for a grant writer. 
14. Street:  Supervisor Bobby Hughes is currently filling in at the water plant. Mayor Freeman advised the council that with the rain we are just trying to keep up and he has advised the crew to check the drainage in the ditches and make a list of the ones that are not draining and when it dries out we will go dig them out. There was a drain problem on Botan Road by the ballpark by the entrance where the water washed the curve out and was running under the road so he had the crew place rip rap and also put reflective signs along the road. This Summer when it is dry he plans to rebuild the curve.  

15. Animal Control: Mayor Freeman advised the council that we have hired two new guys and will be sending them to mosquito control class. 
16. Water:  Street Supervisor Bobby Hughes is still filling in at the water plant.  Channing still has one more test to pass before he will be an operator then he will train and move to the water plant. Joe has passed his tests and has been training at the water plant. Superintendent Rick has resigned.  Cenla has been asked to quote on doing all of our reporting so we can turn it all over and an employee will not be responsible for handling it. Mayor Freeman stated that he has been meeting with the crews every morning which he likes so he can talk to them.

Gay Corley added that the Christmas committee will be having a meeting on March 20th at Noon at City Hall and she would like to invite the council members and the police department to get involved and participate.  Mayor Freeman also mentioned that he is forming another committee named the Many Beautification and Restoration Committee where he will ask citizens who have certain talents to participate and come in and tell us what we need to plant and when we need to plant it and we will have our crews do the work; also litter, decorating and Christmas lights.  Gay Corley also mentioned that the main focus this year for Christmas is to light up the town and has asked if you have any good and useful statuary decorations that you no longer want to bring them in. Mayor Freeman stated that Mary Brocato reported to him that all the Christmas decorations from Hodges Gardens was turned over to the SRA and understands that they do not have room to store them and she asked for the Mayor’s permission to contact them and see if they will donate or loan them to the Town to use and we will store them. 
Next scheduled Regular Council Meeting is on March 20, 2018 at 5:15 p.m.
Motion to adjourn meeting at 6:38 p.m. was made by Gay Corley and seconded by Bobbie Jackson.  Vote Unanimous.
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Kenneth Freeman, Mayor
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Amie Brown, Town Clerk
